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I. CALL TO ORDER – PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – ROLL CALL 
 
The Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Ossining was held on  
July 28, 2015 in the Police/Court Facility, 86-88 Spring Street in Ossining.  The meeting 
was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Supervisor Susanne Donnelly.  Members of the Board 
present were: Councilmembers Eric Blaha, Northern Wilcher and Kim Jeffrey.  
Councilmember Geoffrey Harter was absent.  Also present were Deputy Town Attorney 
Mark Reisman, Budget Officer Madeline Zachacz and Town Clerk Mary Ann Roberts. 
 
II. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 
Supervisor Donnelly read the following statement:  
 
The Town of Ossining has so many great accomplishments by so many talented people who 
love working together as a Team that we should spend more time talking about the good 
things and little to no time to those who wish to cost the taxpayer’s money and do not like 
necessary change or making the hard decisions.  Unnecessary and frivolous FOILs and 
lawsuits drain this great community of not only financial resources but valuable employee 
time. 
 
There was some interesting and challenging news out of Albany last week.  The allowed 
increase in tax levy will be .73% or ¾ of 1%.  While this administration strives to control 
tax increases every year with “out of the box”, innovative business methods the State of 
New York and the Federal Government continue to push unfunded mandates down onto 
local governments resulting in less to send on important services and infrastructure 
projects needed at the local level.  We must work together to evaluate all of these mandates 
to ensure that they are necessary.  It is not about allowing municipalities to fund them 
outside the tax cap but rather to make sure they are necessary, not over burdening to the 
local municipality and/or redundant.  We need support from the State and Federal 
governments for our infrastructure projects.  
 
The Budget for the Town of Ossining It is that time again to begin our budget process for 
the 2016 calendar year. We will be beginning putting our numbers together, while 
evaluating the personal needs for each department.  This process takes several months and 
we are very proud to have Maddi Zachacz as OUR Budget Director.  It is a privileged to 
work with her and our Department Managers as we put together the “Supervisor’s” 
budget that provides the services the residents and commercial property owners deserve 
while controlling taxes. 
 
Town of Ossining Parks Department  
The Town Park Department’s scarifier broke down.  This is the tool used to break up the 
clay on the fields and is used before games.   We began the process of pricing one out and a 
new one was between $ 14,000 and $16,000.  We began to look at used ones and they ran 
between $4,500 and $6,000.  Our Town Park’s Foreman took it upon himself to build a 



scarifier, this way they would not be inheriting someone else’s problems or burdening the 
taxpayer with the cost of a new piece of equipment.  Bravo to Mario and his team for 
always thinking outside the box and coming up with cost effective solutions. 
 
 

 
 
Highway 
Our Highway Department is very busy with the paving of the roads.  Some roads are being 
milled which means to “rip off” old layers of asphalt and to prepare the roads for paving.  
The Highway team has been out preparing the roads by raising the manhole covers, lifting 
the storm drains and preparing the road for the company to come in and do their job.  The 
Highway Team will be manning the traffic posts during the milling and paving so PLEASE 
be careful and respect them.  While some of you might think this is an easy job it is not. Not 
to mention a dangerous one. 
 
Senior Nutrition  

 
 
The new vans are in and the Seniors love them.  We are so happy to have these new vehicles 
to drive our most precious resource our Seniors.   
 
Grants and funding of projects 
Our Assistant Bes and I went to a very interesting meeting this morning concerning the 
CDBG funding that has been unavailable to Westchester County communities for the past 
4-5 years.  Thanks to elected officials like Nita Lowey the State of NY is going to 
administrate funding from the Federal Government.  While this is just one tool in the 
toolbox for funding by municipalities it is important for communities like the Village of 
Ossining to have these funds for road and sidewalk repair.  In 2009 the Town was awarded 
funds to replace the rest rooms in Gerlack Park under CDBG there was never a 
distribution of the funds because of the on-going issues with HUD and Westchester County 
over affordable housing.  We will be resubmitting for funding in 2015 again for that 
project.   The time frame is short so we have already begun the process.  One of our 
questions to the folks that came down from Albany to explain the program to us Can we 
use it to complete funding of projects with other funding sources of project that have 
already begun.  The answer was no.  In our case it would be the additional funding needed 
to complete the recycling of water at the John Chervokas Spray Deck in Louis Engel Park.  
The initial $100,000 from Senator Carlucci was a major shot in the arm. 
 
Some exciting things happening here in Ossining  
Tomorrow evening July 29th at First Niagara Bank on South Highland Ave (Rt 9) at 6:30 
PM – 8:30 PM Bob D’Agostino and Charles Auerbach SCORE Mentors will speak on 
“How to Finance and Grow your Business” – Please join them. 



 
The Ossining Baseball Team 12/11 won their first game in the New York State Little 
League tournament on Thursday they play Commack South from Long Island in the 
Bronx at 5:30 PM at 1500 Waters Street for more information please visit Little League 
District 22 Facebook site. 
The Friday night concert series continues this Friday with Teri Lamar and New Company 
with our own KJ Denhert on Aug 14th and the Old Mill Singers on Aug 21.  We skip Aug 
7th because we will all be lining the roads for the fire department parade down Croton to 
Main with the reviewing stand across from the post office. 

 
Summerfest has been canceled for this Saturday night.  It will not be rescheduled for this 
year but we hope it returns next year even bigger and better.  

  

 
Ladies Kayak Day II 

Sunday, August 2nd at 9:00am 

 
Join us for a fun paddle on the Hudson River 

 
Ladies Kayak Day II 

 
SYC invites you to Ladies Kayak Day on  

Sunday, August 2nd.  
Back by popular demand! We are starting at 9am and will kayak from the SYC beach on 

the north side of the property.  
BRING YOUR OWN KAYAK! 

We will be charging $10 to be donated to the DARE program. 

 
We will have breakfast at 8am and lunch at noon.  

For more information and reservations contact De Desousa at  
dockmastersyc@hotmail.com 



or call 914-755-6292  
 

 
Saturday August 8th – Ossining Historical Cemeteries Conservancy will be cleaning 
gravestones at Dale Cemetery from 9:00 AM -12:00 PM Please help this group preserve the 
historical gravestones.  It is worth a trip to see how beautiful Dale Cemetery looks now.  
We encourage everyone to drive through this memorial park thanks to Pete Connolly and 
his team.  Please email obcc10562@gmail.com    
 
Speaking of Dale Cemetery the speed limit is 15 mile per hour, the roads are small and very 
curvy many family members are walking on the roads.  Also we have noticed that there has 
been some dumping of construction debris in the cemetery this will not be tolerated and the 
police will be patrolling Dale and we will take whatever action is needed to stop certain 
individuals from dumping or speeding through any of our parkland, including Dale 
Cemetery.  The gate on Dale Ave is only open on the weekends for the convenience of those 
visiting loved ones, not as a drive through. 
 
There is a heat advisory with heat indexes going as high at the upper 90 low 100 for the 
next few days.  Please look in on your neighbors especially our seniors if they live along and 
might not use or turn on their air conditioning.  I have gone into senior’s homes and 
apartments and they do not realize how hot it is.  
 
Councilmember Jeffrey announced Senator Carlucci and Senator Murphy are sponsoring 
a Narcan Training Session at the Ossining Public Library from 6:00 p.m.- 8:00 p.m. 
 
III. PUBLIC COMMENT ON AGENDA ITEMS 

 
IV. BOARD RESOLUTIONS  
 

A. Approval of Minutes-Regular Meeting 
 

Councilmember Blaha moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Wilcher that    
the following be approved: 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby approves the 
July 14, 2015, Minutes of the Regular Meeting as presented. 
 
       Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
B. Approval of Voucher Detail Report 

 
Councilmember Wilcher moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Jeffrey that    
the following be approved: 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby approves the 
Voucher Detail Report dated July 28, 2015 in the amount of $440,049.98. 
 
       Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
 
C.                                          TAX CERTIORARI 

 
                                                     Highland Terrace Owners Corp.,  
                                                                          vs. 
                                                              Town of Ossining 
 

Councilmember Blaha moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Wilcher that    
the following be approved: 
 
WHEREAS, proceedings pursuant to Article 7 of the Real Property Tax Law of the 
State of New York were instituted by  Highland Terrace Owners Corp.  against The 
Town of Ossining, to review the tax assessments made on Petitioner’s property 



located at 123-135 South Highland Avenue and Holbrook Road in The Town of 
Ossining, and designated on the tax assessment map of The Town of Ossining as 
Section 97.12, Block 1, Lot 8 and Section 97.12, Block 4, Lot 32; all for Tax 
Assessment Years  2008-2014, which proceedings are now pending in the Supreme 
Court of the State of New York, County of Westchester, under Index Nos. 
21433/2008; 22106/2009; 24075/2010; 14825/2011; 65740/2012; 64240/2013; and 
65345/2014; and  

 
WHEREAS, the above Petitioner has agreed to a compromise and settlement   of 
such proceedings, subject to the approval of the Town Board, correcting and 
reducing the assessed valuation of its real property and improvements, as follows: 

 
Tax ID   : Section 97.12, Block 1, Lot 8 SBL: 97.12-1-8 Holbrook Road Assessed Valuation 
Assessment Roll Year          Original Assessment     Settlement Assessment     Reduction in 
Assessment       
2008                                       $12,465                           $12,465                                 $0 
2009                                       $12,465                           $12,465                                 $0 
2010                                       $12,465                           $12,465                                 $0 
2011                                       $12,465                           $12,465                                 $0 
2012                                       $12,465                           $12,465                                 $0 
2013                                       $12,465                           $12,465                                 $0 
2014                                       $12,465                           $12,465                                 $0        
 
 
Tax ID: Section 97.12, Block 4, Lot 32 SBL: 97.12-4-32 123-135 South Highland Avenue, 
Ossining, N.Y. Assessed Valuation 
Assessment Roll Year             Original Assessment         Settlement Assessment    Reduction in 
Assessment 
2008                                          $723,850                             $672,310                              $51,540     
2009                                           $723,850                            $672,310                              $51,540 
2010                                           $723,850                            $672,310                              $51,540 
2011                                           $723,850                            $672,310                              $51,450 
2012                                           $723,850                            $687,040                              $36,810 
2013                                           $723,850                            $701,760                              $22,090 
2014                                           $723,850                            $723,850                              $0 
 
 
WHEREAS, any and all refunds necessitated by said settlement will be made without 
interest; and  
 
WHEREAS, the Town Board, upon the recommendation of the Assessor, concurred by the 
Town Attorney, finds the proposed settlement appropriate and in the best interest of the 
Town of Ossining; now therefore it is 
 
RESOLVED, that settlement of the proceedings, on the terms set forth herein, is hereby 
accepted and approved, subject to the approval of the Supreme Court, Westchester 
County, wherein such proceedings are pending; and it is further 
 
RESOLVED, that the Town Attorney is hereby authorized and directed to procure and 
execute any documents necessary to effectuate such settlement; and it is further 
 
RESOLVED, subject to the approval of the Supreme Court, Westchester County, that the 
Assessor is authorized and directed to make the changes and corrections to the individual 
unit assessment on the tax assessment roll of the Town of Ossining, which will be ordered 
pursuant to the Consent Judgment to be entered in accordance with the terms of this 
settlement, and the Receiver of Taxes is authorized and directed to process and pay the 
refund of Town of Ossining taxes estimated to be $ 3,681.07, which will be ordered 
pursuant to said Consent Judgment.   
 
        Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
 



 
 
 
D. Personnel- Town Court- Resignation 
 
Councilmember Wilcher moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Jeffrey that the 
following be approved: 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby accepts, with regret, the 
resignation of Court Attendant Elijah Garrison, effective July 7th, 2015. 
 
       Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
E. Personnel- Parks Department- Rescinded Appointment 
 
Councilmember Jeffrey moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Wilcher that the 
following be approved: 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby rescinds the appointment of 
Stepfon Miller to the Seasonal position of Recreation Attendant, originally appointed by 
this Town Board on May 26th, 2015 to be effective May 30th, 2015. 
 
       Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
F. Sale of Surplus Equipment- Senior Nutrition Program 
 
Councilmember Jeffrey moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Wilcher that the 
following be approved: 
 
Whereas, the Town Board of the Town of Ossining has made a concerted effort to lower 
the amount of Town-owned vehicles; and 

 
Whereas, the Town Board recently approved the purchase of two Transit vans for use by 
the Senior Nutrition Program to replace two vehicles in the Department that have outlived 
their usefulness to the Town; 
 
Now therefore be it Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining authorizes the 
following vehicles, no longer being used by the Senior Nutrition program, to be declared 
Surplus, and then to be sold on Auctions International to the highest approved bidder. 

 
                                2001 Ford Taurus Wagon, VIN# 1FAFP58U41G213333 
                                2007 Chevrolet Impala, VIN#2G1WS55R179351081 
 
        Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
G. IMA- Mutual Aid from Westchester County Department of Public Safety 
 
Councilmember Wilcher moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Jeffrey that the 
following be approved: 
 
Whereas, the Town of Ossining contracts with the Village of Ossining for Police Services to 
the Unincorporated Area of the Town of Ossining; and 
 
Whereas, the Town of Ossining wishes to supplement these services with the Mutual Aid 
and Rapid Response IMA, an agreement which the Town currently enjoys along with other 
Westchester municipalities who seek additional emergency backup for their first 
responders, an agreement that expires on July 30th, 2015; 
 
Now therefore be it Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby 
authorizes the Supervisor to sign this agreement with the Westchester County Department 
of Public Safety, in a form approved by the Town Attorney and upon review and comment 
by the Village of Ossining Police Department. 



 
        Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
H. Spray Park Permit- Lothrop Associates LLP Architects 
 
Councilmember Blaha moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Wilcher that the 
following be approved: 
 
Whereas, the Town Board has commissioned the team from Trace Pools of Lothrop 
Associates LLP Architects to design the Spray Park Recirculation Project at Louis Engel 
Park; and 
 
Whereas, the contracted engineering team requires permission from the Town to 
correspond with the Westchester County Department of Health for the purposes of 
execution and delivery of a “Permit to Operate”; 
 
Now, Therefore be it Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby 
authorizes the Supervisor to sign the Certificate of Resolution for Authorization for the 
Spray Park Project.  
        Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
 
V. CORRESPONDENCE TO BE RECEIVED AND FILED 
 

Councilmember Wilcher moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Jeffrey 
that the following be approved: 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby accepts the Town 
Planning Board meeting minutes dated June 24, 2015. 
 

        Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
 
VI. MONTHLY REPORTS 
 

Councilmember Blaha moved and it was seconded by Councilmember Wilcher that 
the following be approved: 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Ossining hereby accepts the 
following monthly reports for the month of June 2015: 
 

 G.E. Helicopter Report 
 
       Motion Carried: Unanimously 
 
VII. VISITOR RECOGNITION 

 

Donna Sharrett Morningside Drive read the following statement: 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

VIII. ADJOURNMENT  
 

At 8:08 P.M., Councilmember Harter moved and it was seconded by 
Councilmember Blaha that the Regular Meeting be adjourned. 

 
Motion Carried: Unanimously 

 
 
 
 
 
Approved:     __________________________________ 
      Mary Ann Roberts Village Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
Approved:     __________________________________ 
      Mary Ann Roberts Village Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


